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SUBJECT  

2017 Committee Work Plan Amendment
 
SUMMARY 

At its March 2017 meeting, the Regional Water Quality Committee approved a 2017 Work Plan, while noting that, in the context of the not-yet-completed Council organizational process, revisions to the work plan might be recommended as Committee chairmanship and Council representation were identified.  That process has been completed, and two recommendations for addition to the Work Plan have been offered for Committee consideration.  

King County’s Charter directs the Regional Water Quality Committee (RWQC) to be  primarily responsible for developing, proposing, reviewing and recommending action on ordinances and motions adopting, repealing, or amending countywide policies and plans related to water quality.  The committee is also referred legislation, when appropriate, related to reports and other matters.  RWQC is also regularly briefed on progress regarding the implementation of the Regional Wastewater Services Plan.

The RWQC has historically adopted a Resolution to memorialize their intentions for work plan items for the year, which would be considered following an opportunity for members to review and add to or revise the list of proposed work plan items.  

BACKGROUND

The Regional Water Quality Committee adopted a work plan at its March 2017 Committee meeting.  It was noted at the time that the Council’s organizational process was not yet complete, and that representation of the County Council, and chairmanship of the Committee, had not yet been finalized.  Since that meeting, the Council has completed its organization, and Councilmember Kathy Lambert has been named as RWQC chair; Councilmembers Jeanne Kohl-Welles and Rod Dembowski will remain as committee members; Councilmember Reagan Dunn has been named as Council alternate.  In noting that the chairmanship and Council representation might change, it was acknowledged by the Committee that the Work Plan revisions may be offered in light of revised chairmanship/membership.  The Chair has requested consideration of two additional items for the work plan, addressed below:  Biosolids, and Landfill Leachate Capture and Processing.  

2017 Work Plan Items

Many of the work plan items for 2017 carry forward work from 2016.  Staff has discussed work plan items with the Interjurisdictional Staff Team, with participation of Seattle, Sound Cities, sewer districts, and the Executive.  
At the forefront is the anticipated consideration of refinements and amendments to the Regional Wastewater Services Plan.  A subcommittee of the RWQC reviewed recommendations for update of the RWSP; Executive input is pending.

· The Regional Wastewater Services Plan Policies Review and Update   The Regional Wastewater Services Plan defines major policies that govern the operation of the wastewater system.  System partners, including the cities and sewer districts, have collaborated to review and potentially revise these policies. The review process has centered on an initial evaluation and recommendations by MWPAAC.  
· West Point Treatment Plant Emergency Bypass Event—Causes and Recovery  On February 9, 2017, the West Point Treatment Plant experienced a critical emergency effluent bypass event, resulting in the discharge of large volumes of combined wastewater/stormwater flow into receiving waters.  The plant remains limited in its treatment capacity.  Managers are evaluating the extent of plant damage, and undertaking repairs.  Projected date of full recovery is not currently available.  The Committee will want a full understanding of causes, recovery plans, costs, means of prevention, and implications for future system management.
· Wastewater Rate  The wastewater system is funded primarily through 1) a wastewater rate, charged to cities and sewer districts for volumes of wastewater that they collect and deliver to the regional system; and 2)  a “capacity charge” that is charged for new system connections, intended to pay for system growth.  The Executive is expected to recommend continuation of the 2017 rate through 2018, and the capacity charge increase is generally recommended to increase 3% annually, recalculated every three years.    Council approval is required by the end of June each year; transmittal is anticipated in April.   Although the RWQC does not have rate-setting responsibilities, the committee typically receives a briefing in May from WTD finance staff on the Executive’s proposed rate.
· WaterWorks   The WaterWorks grant program is charged with providing grants to support water quality enhancement projects. The Grant Review Committee, created by Council ordinance and staffed by the Wastewater Treatment Division, reviews applications for water quality projects, and makes recommendations for funding awards.  Per the ordinance approving the grant program, WTD is to provide RWQC a briefing annually on the status of the program including information on the number of proposals received, projects funded in that year, and summary of completion of past projects.

· Biosolids   King County’s wastewater processing function is designed to produce biosolids that are generated from the process of secondary treatment of wastewater solids.  Biosolids are currently directed towards forest and farmland application in Washington.  A review of this program would focus on the processing methods, application as a soil amendment, the quality of the product, and related matters.  

· Landfill Leachate Capture and Processing   The Cedar Hills Regional Landfill manages the wastewater that is generated from the 960-acre landfill site, by retention in leachate ponds at the landfill, for management and discharge into pipelines that deliver it to the wastewater system.  A committee briefing would focus on storage, treatment, and disposal processes for this landfill leachate.  

· 2018 Long Term Combined Sewer Overflow Plan   Based on the Consent Decree entered into with the federal Environmental Protection Agency and the state Department of Ecology, the Division is preparing the update to the Long Term CSO Plan last approved in 2012.  The Long Term Plan will be informed by the condition of receiving waters, discuss the sequencing of remaining projects, and similar matters.  In addition, the Division will provide an update to progress being made on the existing 2012 CSO plan.   
· Capital Cost Estimating  A 2015-2016 budget proviso provided for the creation of a Capital Cost Estimating Technical Working Group, to make recommendations for improvements to the WTD’s process for estimating capital project costs in the early planning stages of major capital projects.  That Technical Working Group has completed its work and a report has been prepared, and is available for presentation to the Committee.
· Conveyance System Improvements   A Regional Needs Assessment, evaluating the needs of the region’s wastewater conveyance system, has been the subject of review by WTD in consultation with component agencies through MWPAAC.  That assessment will be the basis for an update to the Conveyance System Improvement (CSI) program.  The Committee was briefed last year on the status of that review, and tentative proposals for CSI projects.  At that time, it was indicated that final recommendations would be forthcoming; the Committee may be interested in a briefing on those recommendations. 
· Infiltration/Inflow During heavy storm periods, wastewater pipelines may experience flows of groundwater into pipelines from surrounding saturated soils, resulting in unneeded conveyance of these “inflows” to treatment facilities.  In recent years, efforts have been made to address this concern, though progress has been limited. WTD has hired a consultant to help evaluate concepts that were identified by MWPAAC and WTD in 2015 for I/I reduction programs to comprehensively reduce I/I through the separated sewer portion of the regional wastewater system to inform the region on future steps for the program. The programs identified are related to sewer standards, sewer inspection requirements, and private side sewers. A subcommittee of MWPAAC is working with WTD on this evaluation; the Committee may benefit by a briefing on recommendations as they are developed.    
· State Water Quality Standards  The federal Environmental Protection Agency has recently completed a determination regarding the state’s proposed Water Quality Standards prepared pursuant to the federal Clean Water Act, indicating that the state standards meet the requirements of the Act in part, and do not meet the requirements in part; revisions to state standards are required by the EPA determination.  The final standards have implications for all dischargers into waters of the state holding discharge permits, including the Wastewater Treatment Division.  The Committee was briefed on the EPA determination last fall; a followup briefing addressing the state’s response, and local implications, may be useful.
· Installed Combined Sewer Overflow Facilities:  How well are they functioning?  The state Department of Ecology has recently issued a number of penalties against the County for its operation of wastewater discharge facilities, primarily the Elliot West CSO facility.  The Committee may benefit from a briefing on the operational concerns associated with the penalties, and more broadly, the functionality of currently installed and operating CSO facilities.  
· State/Federal focus on Condition of Puget Sound, with Nitrogen Focus  The state Department of Ecology has been conducting a review of the sources and impacts of nitrogen discharges into Puget Sound; attention has been directed to increasing algae blooms in certain part of the Sound that may be associated with nitrogen discharges.  The federal Environmental Protection Agency has indicated an intent to form a task force of federal agencies and other organizations to focus on the condition of Puget Sound; a recent federal review has undertaken a similar effort on Chesapeake Bay on the east coast, focusing on nitrogen discharges, among other issues.  RWQC consideration of this topic may be of interest. 
· Water Quality Assessment  In approving the 2012 Long-term CSO Control Plan, the Council directed a water quality assessment and monitoring study that will be completed this year. The study included a review of existing data and literature, additional monitoring studies to fill data gaps, and will result in a synthesis report that pulls all of the information together. This study will Inform King County’s 2018 CSO Plan Update, establish baseline conditions for mandatory post-construction monitoring of CSO control projects, and make technical information available to organizations working to improve water quality. The Committee has been briefed on this study at various milestones and may want a briefing on the synthesis  report. 

·  Potential Options for Assistance with capacity Charge for Low-income Customers   With housing costs in the region increasing rapidly, the Committee may have an interest in exploring whether there are opportunities for providing rate considerations for low-income ratepayers, and what form such rate considerations might take.  
· Resiliency and Recovery Master Plan	   WTD has a project underway to develop a system-wide Master Plan for Resiliency and Recovery of King County’s wastewater treatment facilities. This project will identify specific vulnerabilities and mitigation to reduce impacts, recovery time, and increase system resiliency.

· Capital Projects Briefing   Sampling of different types of wastewater capital projects at various stages.
  
ATTACHMENTS:

1. RESOLUTION 2017-1-AMENDED (WITH ATTACHMENT 1A AMENDED)
2. KCC 1.24.065  Rule 7:  Regional Committees
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